
CHESHIRE EAST COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of a meeting of the Adults and Health Committee 
held on Monday, 21st November, 2022 in the Committee Suite 1,2 & 3, 

Westfields, Middlewich Road, Sandbach CW11 1HZ 
 

PRESENT 
 
Councillor J Rhodes (Chair) 
Councillor A Moran (Vice-Chair) 
 
Councillors P Butterill, J Clowes, A Critchley, L Jeuda, A Kolker, D Murphy, 
N Wylie and S Edgar 
 
OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE 
 
Dr Matthew Atkinson, Public Health Consultant 
Jill Broomhall, Director of Adult Social Care 
Shelley Brough, Head of Integrated Commissioning/Acting Director of 
Commissioning and Integration 
Helen Charlesworth-May, Executive Director, Adults, Health and Integration 
Stephen Kelly, Senior Communications Officer  
Roisin Beressi, Principal Lawyer (Adults & Education) 
Patrick Rhoden, Lead Finance Business Partner  
Karen Shuker, Democratic Services Officer 
Nichola Thompson, Director of Commissioning & Integration 
Dr Matt Tyrer, Director of Public Health 

 
The Chair announced a variation to the order of business that Item 6 ‘Care at 
Home Recommissioning’ would be taken at the end of the agenda due to it 
involving discussion on a briefing paper which contained confidential 
information. 

 
36 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  

 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors S Gardiner and J 
Weatherill (Councillors S Edgar attended as substitute). 
 
Councillor J Saunders who was due to sub for Councillor S Gardiner 
submitted apologies.  
 

37 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

38 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
It was noted that Councillor A Kolker had been incorrectly recorded as 
absent from the 26 September 2022 meeting. 
 



RESOLVED 
 
That subject to the changes outlined above, the minutes of the meeting 
held on 26 September 2022 be approved as a correct record.  
 

39 PUBLIC SPEAKING/OPEN SESSION  
 
There were no members of the public present. 
 

40 FINANCIAL REVIEW OF 2022/23  
 
The Committee received a report which provided an overview of the 
Cheshire East Council forecast outturn for the financial year 2022/23. 
 
In respect of questions and comments raised by Members it was reported 
by officers that: 

- The Council would be required to be more assertive in pursuit of 
debt which was expected to result in some challenge. 

- A proposal on a review of the Charging Policy would be brought 
forward in the new calendar year and would involve formal 
consultation. 

- More details around next years’ budget and allocation would be 
known in due course. 

- There had been no proposals put forward for redundancies within 
Adult Social Care within the Pre-Budget Consultation process.  

 
RESOLVED: 
 
That Adults and Health Committee: 

1. Noted the report of the Finance Sub-Committee (Agenda for 

Finance Sub-Committee on Wednesday, 9th November, 2022, 

2.00 pm | Cheshire East Council), specifically the 

recommendations of that committee. 

2. noted the financial update and forecast outturn relevant to their 

terms of reference. 

3. Noted that officers would seek to improve the financial outturn 

across all Committees to mitigate the overall forecast overspend 

of the Council. 

4. Noted Appendix 1 and the following sections specific to this 

Committee: 

 Changes to Revenue budget 2022/23 

 Action Plan 2022/23 

 Corporate Grants Register 

 Debt Management 

 Capital Strategy 

 Reserve Strategy 

 
 

http://moderngov.cheshireeast.gov.uk/ecminutes/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=965&MId=9299&Ver=4
http://moderngov.cheshireeast.gov.uk/ecminutes/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=965&MId=9299&Ver=4
http://moderngov.cheshireeast.gov.uk/ecminutes/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=965&MId=9299&Ver=4


41 RIGHT TO FOOD REPORT  
 
The committee received a report which explored the issues of food poverty 
and insecurity in Cheshire East following the Spotlight Review which took 
place on the 30th June 2022. The Spotlight Review followed the Notice of 
Motion submitted to Full Council on the 22 June 2021 that the ‘Right to 
Food’ be incorporated in to the ‘National Food Strategy’. Following the 
referral of the Notice of Motion to Adults and Health Committee it was 
agreed that the Council “should develop its own Right to Food Strategy 
that meets local anticipated need over the next 4 years which aligns to the 
Corporate Plan; to include a spotlight review to develop the strategy”. The 
report outlined the findings from key research along with evidence from the 
Spotlight Review and the recommended actions to move forward.  
 
The committee welcomed the report and Councillor Critchley was thanked 
for bringing the motion to Council.  
 
RESOLVED: (Unanimously) That the Adults and Health Committee:- 

Acknowledge and approve the Five [5] key strategic recommendations 
which have been made. [Appendix 1] Right to Food Event – Spotlight 
Review Report by ICE Creates for Cheshire East Council July 2022. 

1. Establish a working group and co-create a ‘Right to 
Food’ strategy with service users. 

2. Establish a referral pathway and process. Providing 
residents with long-term support to reduce the 
dependence on food banks. 

3. Utilise and upskill a volunteer workforce to advise, 
signpost and make referrals. 

4. In collaboration with the Food Network, provide a social 
space for information sharing. 

5. Collaborate with producers and manufacturers to support 
a food surplus model of food procurement. 

 
42 LIVING WELL IN CREWE - REPORT OF THE CHESHIRE EAST 

INCREASING EQUALITIES COMMISSION  
 
The committee received a report of the Cheshire East Increasing 
Equalities Commission, a multi-partner group who had considered what 
would help improve the health outcomes and life chances of the people in 
Crewe. The report included recommendations for all partner organisations 
within Cheshire East on approaches which could be considered to improve 
outcomes for residents of both Crewe and the whole of Cheshire East. 
 
The committee welcomed the report and in respect of questions and 
comments received from members it was reported by officers that:  
 

- More work was planned around working with those groups that had 
not been involved in the community engagement exercise.  



- Active Travel was a challenging area to engage people in but where 
there was more than one option available it was hoped that people 
would choose the option that would promote better health. 

- There had been early discussions across Cheshire and Merseyside 
in respect of pay and conditions to help support employees’ working 
conditions. 

- Good housing was vital for health and wellbeing but just as 
important when considering new housing was making sure the 
infrastructure was in place to support this. 

- Anything which was taking place in Crewe would also benefit the 
whole of the borough and there would be the chance to extend this 
into other areas. 

 
RESOLVED: That:- 
 

1. The contents of the report be noted. 
2. The report be used as a source document in the development of the 

Joint Health and Wellbeing Board Strategy. 
 

43 LOCAL ACCOUNT FOR ADULT SOCIAL CARE  
 
The committee received a report in respect of the Cheshire East Council’s 
Adult Social Care Local Account 2021/22. The report highlighted the 
positive contribution that Adult Social Care services provide for people in 
need of social care support.  
 
The committee thanked the team for all their hard work and acknowledged 
that 2022/23 would be challenging. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the Cheshire East Council’s Adult Social Care Local Account 2021/22 
be noted. 
 
 
The Committee adjourned for a short break at 11.10am and reconvened at 
11.15am. 
 

44 ADULT SOCIAL CARE WINTER PLAN 2022-23  
 
The committee received a report that set out the schemes and actions 
which were being deployed through 2022-23 to address winter pressures. 
 
It was reported that over the last few months there had been significant 
emerging pressures in the social care market. The committee heard how 
the adult social care winter plan would form part of the wider system winter 
plan. A breakdown of the adult social care winter schemes and activities 
for 2022/23 was provided which would help reduce demand and winter 
scenario planning and communications would support the work being 
undertaken. A dashboard would be created to monitor progress. 



 
In respect of members comments and questions it was reported by officers 
that: 
 

- All winter monies would be received into the Better Care Fund and 
additional winter monies would be allocated to various schemes. 

- Following the impact on quality improvement visits due to the 
pandemic there would be more focus on care homes as part of the 
winter schemes. 

- Two voluntary organisations had received funding for volunteers to 
help support discharge from hospital with tasks such as making 
sure homes were warm and safe. 

 
It was requested that a list of the voluntary organisations be circulated to 
all members. 
 
RESOLVED: (Unanimously) That:- 

2. The wider system winter plan as noted in Appendix 1 & 2 of the report 
be noted. 

3. The schemes/activities being deployed as part of the Adult Social Care 
Winter plan including winter scenario planning and communications be 
approved. 

 
45 WORK PROGRAMME  

 
A request that consideration be given to the scheduling of the all 
committee briefings to allow adequate preparation for members was 
noted. 
 
RESOLVED:-  
 
That the Work Programme be noted. 
 

46 CARE AT HOME RECOMMISSIONING  
 
The committee received a report which requested an extension to the 
Framework Agreements for Care at Home services. As a few of the 
questions related to financial information, details of which were contained 
within the confidential briefing paper appendix it was proposed and 
seconded that the meeting move into Part 2 to consider these matters. 
 

47 EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC  
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the press and public be excluded from the meeting during 
consideration of the following item in pursuant to Section 100(A)(4) of the 
Local Government Act 1972 as amended on the grounds that it involved 
the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 3 of 



Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 and the public 
interest would not be served in publishing this information. 
 

48 CARE AT HOME RECOMMISSIONING BRIEFING  
 
The Committee considered the information and asked questions for 
clarification. 
 
The Committee agreed that the meeting move back into Part 1 to enable 
any press and public to return to the meeting. It was agreed that a report 
monitoring progress would be brought back to committee.  

The recommendations of the report, having been moved and seconded, 
were put to the vote.  

 
RESOLVED: (Unanimously) That the Adults and Health Committee  
 
1. Agree to extend the Framework agreement for Care at Home services 

to 4th September 2024.  

2. Note that in order to comply with Procurement Regulations a VEAT will 

be published. 

3. Note that the Prime Provider contracts will expire in September 2023 

and existing packages of care will be moved onto the Framework 

contract. 

4. Note that the Commissioners will continue to explore and, where 

appropriate, pilot alternative models for care delivery particularly in 

rural and hard to serve areas; and continue to engage providers and 

stakeholders on the proposed new model to help to inform the new 

commission.   

  

   

 
 
 

The meeting commenced at 10.00 am and concluded at 12.10 pm 
 

Councillor J Rhodes (Chair) 
 

 
 


